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Service Directory

Revised 1/31/95
Executive Director
R.P. Kale 471-2228
) Committee Name Home
Board of Directors Phone
Name Home Work Executive Race Rick Brown 499-1387
Phone Phone Chairman (club #)
Betty Belknap 428-7011 670-6463 pg S
Claude Bell 425-1358 R:“s "‘°ls
Ed Brinkley 499-9057 889-5052 ce Resul
Dan Edwards 495-3551 664-1031 —_— Mike Robinson 627-1500
R. Michael Fuller 436-4713 558-2813 Course CFmﬁc?uon Mike Hillinch 686-8319
Pete Gibson (©19) (804) IG“““‘ Prix Serics Sharon Nichol 1036707
398-5903 569-4841 C“j:::;ﬁm on Iicholson
Mike Hillinch 686-8319 558-2813 . .
Pearl Tbarra 496-0114 grougi Run Mike Robinson 627-1500
Raymond Ochs  496-9556 H‘f"” ,““‘f’
Paul E. Steele 479-2174 444-9994 Inﬁ::z‘:io ;
Paul Walker 430-6144 . .
Victor Wells 463-3797 Rl\ﬁt;n“;gn Minutes  Paul Walker 480-6144
g Archives Greg Eck 481-1720
Committees 1995 Marketplace Dan Edwards 495-3551
. Membership Matters  Claude Bel! 425-1358
Committee Name Home Military Coordinator Dan Edwards 495-3551
. Phone
Advisory Dave McDonald Officers 1995
Audit Raymond Ochs 496-9556 fP{esi diat Betty Belknap 428-7011
Awards Mike Hillinch 686-8319 Vice President Paul Steele 479-2174
Banquet Pearl Tbarra 496-0114 Treasurer Ed Brinkley 499-9057
Budget Ed Brinkley 499-9057 Secretary Paul Walker 480-6144
Constitution
Election O-P-E-N . : .
Raceline Updates Mike Robinso! 627-1500
Membership Claude Bell 425-1358 ——— "
Nomination Pete Gibson 919-398- 24 hour Raceline 627-RACE.
P 5903 Race Scheduler  Rick Brown 499-1387
grams Flyer Proofreader R.P. Kale
Pubh'c:.mons Paul E Stecle 4792174 Flyer Deadline Paul Stecle 479-2174
Publicity & P.R R. Michael Fuller 4364713 The Rundown
Race Rick Brown 499-1387 Editor Paul Steele 4792174
g‘ChﬂlﬂIShlp Mike Hillinch 686-8319 A dvertising Dean Ribaudo, DC 858-2225
h?lm R;E?"d Ochs 496-9356 Bulk Mailing Ray Baumgardner  420-4167
eg‘f‘"“ 0 Stuffing Parties  Claude Bell
ubmastcr . Photography Mark & Evie
Master / Rod Whibley 489-8422 ViRey 495-1883
Senior . .
initi I 340-7220
Ty Printing Print and Mail
Sebfaier/  Pearl herra 4960114 Youth Coordinator ~ Dan Edwards 495-3551
Master Wendy Farnham 583-5129 New Energy Coach ggiiﬁel;“o";gm :ggjg:;
Triathlon Pam Whitley 425-6817 Flovd Dormi 478-5089
Youth Program Dan Edwards 495-3551 Volunteer oyd Lormire B
Walking Dennis Hughes 495-9239 \
Community Service  open Coordinator Paul Walker 480-6144
Adopt-A-Highway Michael Feldmann 491-0639
co-coordinator
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Credits

Notice ... Notice ... Notice

The Tidewater Striders Board of Directors meetings will be
held on the third Wednesday (not Monday) for the months of
February, March, and April.

Editor - Paul Steele
}fsistam Editor - Sylvia Stecle
. tiotography - Evie & Mark Lakey
Contributing Writers:
Notes - Doug Dugroo
Letters - C.H. Greiner
- Dean Ribaudo
Nutrition - Judy Tillapaugh
Volunteer Corner - Paul Walker
Striders On The Road - Team In The Sun
New Members « Betty Belknap
Teams - Raymond Ochs
Board Meeting - Doug Dugroo
Treasuters Report - Ed Brinkley
Race Schedule - Charlie George
From The Editor,
Reader's

Hope you enjoy the pictures in the Rundown this month.
Mark and Evie have done a wonderful job in connecting
names to each picture. This will help in getting to know who
your fellow runners are.

C ‘ﬂe are in need of articles - your personal encounters - for
triders On The Road, and for "Oh! What at Feeling".

Thanks to Sylvia for all her time and effort and another great
issue.

Until next month, HTTYUWMA & GS - TSWL, TBFM
(GYQ). Happy New Year and great running in 1995,

LPawl

Newsletter Stuffing, Collating,
Mailing for November

Coordinator - Claude Bell
Refreshment - Charlie Goodwin
Calling - Kristen Bilodeau
Mailing - Ray Baumgardner
Location - Running Etc.

Thank you for your time - Dorthy Winn, Doug Dugroo,
Mary Dugroo, Sherry Dugroo, Juan Vargas, Charlie
Goodwin, Tom Bashara, Paul Walker, Ed Brinkley, Claude
Bell, Mike Hillinch, Paul Steele, Brett Dattke, John Price,
Bob Boyce, Mike & Pam Robinson, Laura Healy, Guy
Bilodeau, Kirsten Bilodeau, Don Greene, and Debbie .
Thanks to Jim Boudrau for picking up the newsletters from
Print & Mail.

To have your name Included on the volunteer llat for stuffing
the newsletter please give Kristen a call at 548-1661. Do
to fire regulations we can not call every ore on the list each
month, however we will Ery to give everyone a chance to come
on out and help.

Your Letters and Comments are Welcome,
Send To:

Rundown Editor
1905 Blue Knob Road
Virginia Beach, Va. 23464

The Rundown is published monthly by the Tidewater
Striders. Opinions expressed in the Rundown are not
necessarily those of the editor or Tidewater Striders Board of
Directors.

REMEMBER - THE DEADLINE FOR SUBMITTING

}TICLES TO THE RUNDOWN IS THE 15th OF
ACH MONTH! PLAN AHEAD

THE RUNDOWN

PAGE 3

Advertising Rates

Monthly:
Eighth Page - $20.00  Quarter Page - $35.00
Half Page- $50.00 Full Page-  $75.00
Business Cards - $15.00

For ads inserted as flyers (8 1/2" X 11 *) - $75.00

Classified Ads are $5.00 for 5 lines.
- 6 months of ads gets a 5% discount
- 12 months of ads gets a 10% discount

If more information/specifics is required please contact the
newsletter editor, Paul Steele, at 1905 Blue Knob Road,
Virginia Beach, VA 23464, Phone (804)-479-2174, or Dean
Ribaudo, DC at (804) 858-2225.
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Notes of Interest

Want to get more involved with Strider
events?!?

Join the VOLUNTEER COMMITTEE!!

See the Volunteer Corner article for details,
OR Call PAUL WALKER at 480-6144

Cherry Blossom Race
April 9 1995

Entries filling quickly for Northern Telecom Cherry Blossom
10 Mile.

interested runners should act quickly. Entries for the 23rd
edition of the Northern Telecom Cherry Blossom 10 Miler are
being received at a record pace and the 5,800 runner field will
soon be filled. The prestigious foot race will be run in West
and East Potomac Parts in Washington, DC en Sunday April
9th at 8 a.m.

With the simplified entry system and the tremendous interest
in the event, closing the entries may be in mid-February.

To obtain an entry form call the race hotline at 301-371-5583
(Frederick county number) or send an SASE to

Northern Telecom Cherry Blossom Race Entries

P.O. Box 884

Middletown

MD 21769

Entries are also available at Fleet Feet stores in Washington,
DC and McLean, Va. as well as other athletic outlets.

This year's race will feature a flat, fast and scenic course as
well as world class athletes who make an annual trip to
Washington, DC for the event. Last year, William Sigei of
Kenya set a World Record for 10 miles with a spectacular
time of 46 minutes and I second.

Northern Telecom Cherry Blossom will make a significant
contribution to Children's Hospital.

CLASSIFIED

‘Whippet (purebred miniature greyhound) puppies. Intelligent,
highly trainable dogs, excellent with children and for active
people. It would be a lucky whippet indeed to have a mnning
family as his/her owner. Good deals for good homes: call
chuck at 496-8733.

Thank you,

Jim Roberts
499-6360

Leftover Trophies
Leftover Turkey Trot trophies may be picked up at Running

Etc. If trophies are not picked up by Feb. 28, they will be
recycled for next years race.

THE RUNDOWN

Own a Deluxe Oceanfront Condo
for the week of the Shamrock Marathon

Newly furnished 2 bedroom, 2 1/2 Bath Condo
with ocean views|

Relax and Recuperate in Grand Style!

List Price - $3,300. or Owner Financing with $600. down.
'I

Call Geraldine Wilner
with Pefley Realty 860-8763 (V.P.)
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Letters

Union Camp Corporation
Franklin, Virginia

December 15, 1994

To: Michael Earl Gibson
Franklin, Receiving

From: C.H. Greiner, Jr
Subject: 1994 Community Services Grant

Your organizatior has received an Employee Community
services grant. This is very special because it allows your
Company to join you in a most worthwhile effort to benefit
your friends and neighbors. In addition, this grant is a
recognition of your commitment and investment of your time
and energy to make your community better.

This program is a tradition with Union Camp employees who
are, indeed, the best representatives of the Company and our
concern for where we live, I hope yon are as proud of this

program, as I am.

This year Union Camp is awarding community Services
grants totaling $57,400 for projects in North and South
Carolina, IHlinois, and Virginia.

As you deliver this grant to your associates, please give them
our thanks for a job well done and out best wishes for a joyous
holiday season.

Tidewater Striders Track Club Scholarship Fund
Amount: $250

Promote Yourself?
By Dr. Dean Ribaude (advertising committee volunteer)
Dear Strider Members,

In an attempt to help offset some of the cost of producing
"The Rundown" newsletter we are making ongoing efforts to
find new advertisers and Strider supporters. This effort is
partly accomplished by continuously getting new Strider
members and increasing the readership of "The Rundown".
This entices potential advertisers because they know their
advertising dollars are being well spent based on the number
of individuals (and potential customers) reading the monthly
newsletter.
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FREE WATER ANALYSIS wﬁeﬂ%%gﬁc

DRINK CULLIGAN!

olg '
?:::“o\t“* SALES e SERVICE e RENTALS

COMPLETE WATER CONDITION!ING FOR RESIDENTIAL
COMMERCIAL, INDUSTRIAL, INSTITUTIONAL NEEDS

e COMMERCIAL - INDUSTRIAL o FULLY AUTOMATIC RESIDENTIAL

WATER TREATMENT WATER SOFTENERS & FILTERS
o COMPLETE REPAIR SERVICE  IRON - TASTE - {DOR REMOVAL
o FLUORIDE REMOVAL ¢ SALT WATER REMOVAL
o SALT DELIVERY SERVICE o DRINKING WATER UNITS

CHESAPEAKE  PORTSMOLTHHORFOLK SUFFOLK VIREIM!A BEACH

340-8720

The cost of placing your business card is $15 per month
(discounts for multiple spaces and multiple issues). All
business card "ads" will be placed together in "The Rundown"
under the heading "Support Our Members" as space permits.
Again, the idea here is for you to promote yourself and pget
acquainted with people like yourself.. Strider members
supporting Strider members!

Please submit your business card and check by the 15th of the
month to be included in the following month's "Rundown”.
Be sure your card can be clearly reproduced.
Send to "The Rundown"

c/o Paul Steele, Editor

1905 Blue Knob Road

Virginia Beach, Va. 23464
If you should have questions regarding this exciting new
opportunity - ptease contact Dr. Dean Ribaudo at 858-2225.
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Strider Business Card Connection

Professional Eyewear Services

. Speaahsts Lid.
Donna Z. Wynn

Virginia State Licenged Optlcian
American Board of Opticianry Centified

813 Independence Boulevard
Virginia Beach, VA 23455
(804) 490-9091 (Call for an appointment)

L]

~|‘.
PP
Cl

g L
lf}_RLD‘
' JODY MINNICK

Independent Kitchen Consultant
4747 Waoedglen Court

Virginia Bench, VA 23462

(H04) 671-2282

“The Kitchen Store That Comes To Your Door™®
ml =

Weddings  Family Portraits Teams

Pat's Studio of
Fine Art Photography

Chesapeake

Tidewater Strider members receive
10% off any service.

485-0543

Place Your Business Card Here

DIAMOND & JEWELRY EXCHANGE

Diamonds - Antique & Period Jewelry
Appraisals
Buy - Sell - Trada

Rosalyn L. August-Pogolowitz

3772 Va. Beach Blvd.

Virginia Beach, VA 23452 (B804) 498-4277

\_AM/\

RUN WITH THE
TIDEWATER STRIDERS
FOR RACE INFORMATION
627-RACE

Wainwright Real Estate |1/ #28),

SHEILA BAILEY - Realtor

Digital Beeper 680-0619

Cellular Phone 681-3885 Home 466-7420

I

ONE ON ONE

Personalized Fitness Programs
Certified Personal Trainer
(804) 466-7420

SHEILA BAILEY
Digital Beeper 680-0619
Healthier Lifestyle Changes

THE RUNDOWN
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Suffering from tired runners feet?

Monthly Biomechanical Foot Analysis

Dr. Patrick Agnew and Dr. Scott Wooddell

are offering a free foot analysis for athletes on the3rd Monday

of each month from 6:30 “til 8:00 p.m. at Running Etc.
For more information call 627-1500

(Remember to bring your current training shoes and socks!)

FERRELL, BACKUS, SAYER & NICOLO

A PROFESSIONAL CORPORATION
ATTORNEYS AND COUNSELORS AT LAW
309 COUNTY STREET, SUTIE 101
POPRTSMOUTH, VIRGINIA 23704

TELEPHONE (804) 398-8300

FAX (804) 397-8233

CORROLL O. FERRELL CHESAPEAKE OFFICE
JAMES W. BACKUS 4012 RAINTREE ROAD
DARELL SAYER SUITE 14CA

ANTHOMY J. NICOLO CHESAPEAKE, VIRGINIA 23321
EARLE C. MOBLEY TELEPHONE (804) 488-9352

FAX (804) 488-4699
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ATTENTION |
ATHLETES?

Determine your full potential with
WellChecs from the ODU
Wellness Institute & Research
Center. Some of what we offer:

**Hydrostatic Weighing**
**VO2 Max/AT Testing™*
**ECG Stress Testing™
**Submax Exercise Testing*”
**Dietary Analysis™*

Call us at 683-3454 to find out
more about these valuable and
reasonably priced services.

—
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Nutrition from Judy

Ideas for Following the Dietary Guidelines

Judy Tillapaugh, R.D,
Nutrition Consultant

Dairy Products

Use

Skim milk, nonfat dry milk,
evaporated skim milk

Low-fat cottage cheese, part
skim ricotta cheese, farmer
cheese, low-fat mozzarella
cheese

Instead of
Whole milk, low-fat milk,
evaporated or condensed
milk, cream, or cream
substitutes

Creamed cottage cheese,
cheddar, Swiss or American
cheese, cream cheese

Fruits and Vegetables
Use
Fresh ar frozen

unsweetened fruit, fresh or
frozen vegetables, baked or

Instead of
Canned vegetables, fruit in
heavy symup, French fries

Protein Foods

Use

Chicken, turkey, lean beef
and pork such as round
steak, sirloin or flank steak,
pork loin roast or chops,
dried beans and peas

4o fish, water-packed
tuna, shrimp and lobster -
no more than once a week

Instead of
Beef and pork with visible
fat such as rib roast or

steak, T-bone steak,
sausage, bacon, ham

Oil-packed tuna, breaded
frozen fish

Peanut  butter without Regular peanut butter,
hydrogenated oil, unsalted salted nuts

nuts

Eggs whites Whole eggs

Grain Products

Use Instead of

Whoie grain breads such as While breads, sugar coated

100% whole wheat or rye,
whole grain cereals such as
oatmeal or shredded wheat,
brown rice, pasta

THE RUNDOWN

cereals, donuts, white rice

boiled potatoes
Salad Dressings
Use Instead of
Limited amounts of Large amounts of
mayonnaise or oil-based mayonnaise or mayonnaise-
salad dressings based salad dressings
Snack Foods
Use Instead of
Plain popcorn, unsalted Potato chips, candy,
nuts, fresh fruit or buttered popcomn, cookies
vegetables, dried fruit
Desserts
Use Instead of
Fresh fruit, plain yogurt Cake, pie, ice cream
with fresh fruit
Beverages
Use Instead of
Unsweetened fruit juices, Fruit drinks, regular
vegelable juice, water, skim carbonated beverages,
mitk whole milk
Fats and Qils
Use Instead of
Corn oil, safflower oil, Lard, coconut oil, palm oil,
sunflower seed oil, sesame palm kernel oil, cocoa
seed oil, coftonseed oil, butter, hydrogenated
soybean oil, canola oil, olive shortening, butter
oil, margarine with a liquid
oil as the first ingredient on
label

FEBRUARY 1995
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VYolunteer Corner

by Paul Walker

Now that the holidays are over, it's time to catch up on the
volunteer efforts of the last couple of months. First, though, I
need to announce that I'm looking for Striders who are
interested in joining the volunieer commitice, Committee
members will assist me in getting volunteers for Tidewater
Strider Club races throughout the year (mainly by using the
membership roster and a phone).  There are also
opportunities to help lead the volunteer efforts at various
races, either by directing a certain segment of the volunteers
(such as course marshals) or being designated the volunteer
coordinator for a specific event (such as the All-Sport One
Mile). For more information or to volunteer, call me at 480-
6144. Now, on to the racesl

Turkey Trot drew a record crowd of runners this year with
over 900 finishers. It took a strong volunteer effort by the
membership to put on such an event - and give up part of
their Thanksgiving Day at that. I want to thank the many
volunteers, especially those that volunteer year afier year:

Louis Kambach, Ron Heimburger, April Allen, Donna
Digregrio, Cindy Jay, Bruce, Erin and Allison Lalonde,
Mary Miller, Cindy Kratzke, Don and Frances Wiggs, Robert,
Robert Jr., and Brian Sage, Carla Lettis, Stephanie
Nickerson, Dorothy Young, Dan Tabor, Shawn Walker, Mark

Holbright, Krissy Castle, Wendy Barion, Rusty Barton,
Charlie Oakley, Phil Pascalino, Heidi Pagan, Joseph (“‘a.
Amanda Wentz, Richard Knerr, Lynne Briggs, Jei._.or
Morrisette, Jonathan Stroud, Gus Vassos, Ken Daley, Kent
Queman, Nick Peclen, Charlotie Reed, Barney Selph, E. W.
Gebhardt, Bob Boyce, Demo and Elaine Eleftherion, Mary
Dugroo, Randy Beard, Jane Seymour, Ginny Lisenby, Randy
Nieter, Lyle Whitney, Paula Young, Rick and Sharon Brown,
and Rosemary Kale.

The second Northwest River Run took place on a perfect day
for volunteers - nice and warm - which turned out to be not so
good a day for runners (as I well know). Quite a few people
turned out of their own accord (meaning I didn't make very
many phone calls) to volunteer. It will be great if we can get
such a turnout for the 30K, which is bound to be freezing and
miserable after the great conditions for the first two races.
The following people gave up a Saturday morning for this
Grand Prix event: Russ Torrisi, Jonathan Detweiler, Peg
Murphy, Jackie Spitzli, Ab Chapman, Demo and Elaine
Eleftherion, Claude Bell, Mary Dugroo, Doug Dugroo, Harry
Watson, Don and Eling Gaines, Paul Steele, Bill Spruill,
Randy Gore, Jodee Cook, Bob Bechill, Betty Belknap, Rick
Brown, John Larson and Parker MNeff,

Mary's Custom Quilts
Phone 340-7385

Not sure what to do with those old
T-shirts? Recycle Them!

Recycle them into a NEW Custom Quilt from Mary

Beat the SPRING RUSH,
SEE Mary now for a NEW QUILT

Reasonable Rates

THE RUNDOWN
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Striders on the Road

The Story of "Team In The Sun"

Qy Team In The Sun

Team In the Sun was formed last summer by the five ruaners
that won the 1994 Shamrock Marathon party.

The members:

Jerry Frostuck (Coach)
Chuck Kendall (Mab Man)
Kevin Kendall (The Enforcer)
Steve Olson (The Mon)
Kenny Talman (Energizer)

They began a quest 1o qualify and enter as a team in the 1995
Boston Marathon.

This story is a chronicle of our Journey in an attempt to reach
this lofty goal. We chose the 35th Atlantic City Marathon as
the qualifying run. However, realizing that practice makes
perfect we raced the following agenda.

The first siop, the Annapolis 10 miler. An event that met our
criteria to be rated excellent: challenging (hilly), scenic
course, great jackets to all finishers, plenty of cold beer at the
party, and most of all a sunny day. All five team members
ijrived and retirned home somewhat healthy.

Next up, a trip to the mountains for the Virginia Ten Miler.
The team camped at Otter Creek on the parkway, an
experience highly recommended. In spite of an overcast day,
the team shined with a 2nd place finish. We were also proud
of the Striders Women's team who ran away with the 1st
place medals.

Next up, a team favorite, the Mulberry Island Half Marathon.
Take away the perennial ugly T-shirts and you end up with
threc sweet things: a flat course, plenty of cold beer and a
sunny day.

Finally the race we have been training for, the Atlantic City
Marathon. The team piles into our limo, fully equipped with
shoes and cooler (Big Red), six short hours later we reached
our destination, the Rundown Mecca of Atlantic City. Race
day greeted us with a cool, breezy, and sunny day. The
enthusiastic crowd of three spectators at the start. Our team
shinning brightly with a 3rd place finished, (bchind the
Mexican and Canadians). We were proud to say we were the
Ist American team in. We were lead by 2 PR’s, Steve Olson
{3:03:10), and Jerry Frostick (3:05:16) as they qualified for
Boston. Local favorite Bee Andrews captured 2nd place in the
women's half marathon. The team "In The Sun® ratings on
Jme Atlantic City Marathon: shirts were excellent, course was

ut and back, mostly flat except for two large bridges, 0
spectators, and the last five miles you had to dodge fat, no

THE RUNDOWN
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tanned, cigar smoking, no caring boardwalkers. Thumbs
down on the party, you had to buy beer (cost us a fortune),
and the food was the previous nights pasta. However, ile sun
was kicking, That evening we lost our team savings fund of
$100.00 at the rouletie wheel in approx. 8 minutes. We
enjoyed the rest of the evening and had a special visit from
local runner Shelton Hood The ride home was all uphill and
we knew that our team was still 1 member short of qualifying
for Boston as a team.

Jacksonville Fla., we chose this southern race to get the job
done. Was great personal and financial sacrifice, The Coach
and The Enforcer undertook this adventure. We flew into
Jacksonville on Friday (Dec. 16) and were greeted with high
winds and heavy rains. (Not good for our rented convertible)

Saturday's race began at 8:00 am with overcast skies, 60
degree temperature, and 100% humidity. The months of
training paid off as the Enforcer qualified by slicing over 15
minutes off his PR. - 3:15:03. Our goal had been
accomplished. We highly recommend the Jacksonville race
with a beautiful fast course through exclusive neighborhoods,
great shirts and medals. The party was plentiful (food and
beer) and a video tape of the race.

Now its back to pounding the pavement. "Team Ia The Sun"
looks forward to seeing fellow Striders in Boston.
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New Strider Members - December 1994

RICHARD J. ANDERSON VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
DEBRA G. ANDERSON NORFOLK, VA

ERVIN M. BATEMAN EITTY HAWK, NC
JONATHAN BATEMAN KITTY HAWK, NC
RANDALL 8. BENNETT VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
LINDA K. BENNINGTON VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
ALLAN L. BERGANO VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
MICHAEL W, BROWNLEY POQUOSCN, VA
RICHARD E. BUNCH VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
WILLIAM G. BUNTING YORKTOWN, VA
GENE BUSSARD ELIZABETH CITY, NC
KATHY BUSSARD ELIZABETH CITY, NC
PATRICK M. COMI VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
WILLIAM A. CUSHING VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
DAN W, DAUGHERTY VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
CARLA P. DEGNER VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
LORI BETH EINSIG FPO, AE

STEVEN A. EURE PORTSMOUTH, VA
RICHARD C. GALLAHER VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
DAVID G. GROSSE VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
LAURA GROSSE VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
ROBERT F. HANAWALT CHESAPEAKE, VA
JAMES S. JACKSON PORTSMOUTH, VA
EVELYN R JONES VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
JEFF T. JONES VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
ANTHONY M. LYONS NORFOLK, VA
FRANK A MARCH SUFFOLK, VA

BOB MATSON VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
ROSE MATSON VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
BRUCE MCAFEE VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
DONALD E. MOORE FPO, AE

ROBERT MOORE FPO, AE

VICTORIA 8. MURPHY VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
ROBERT A PLATT CHESAPEAKE, VA
1AN W. REED VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
LYNETTE G. REUSS VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
TARAD. RHODES VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
TROY E. RHODES NORFOLK, VA
PATRICIA B. RUSH VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
CHARLES R. SAGER VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
ROBERT R. SAGER, JR. VIRGINLIA BEACH, VA
CHARLOTTE SALASKY NORFOLK, VA

JULIA SALASKY NORFOLK, VA
VANESSA SALASKY NORFOLK, VA

KEVIN P. SEAVEY VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
RUDY SEGNA VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
DALE STONEMAN CHESAPEAKE, VA
PAMELA B. SUINO VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
WADE TAYLOR NEWPORT NEWS, VA
HERNANI P.D. TOSOC NORFOLK, VA
HEDELIZA TOSOC NORFOLK, VA

ERIC ALLAN TRUDELL VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
JUSTIN TRUDELL VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
CHRIS T. TRUEBLOOD CHESAPEAKE, VA
MICHAEL J. WEBBER HAMPTON, VA
WILLIAM WALTON WENTZ VIRGINIA BEACH, VA
CRAIG R. ZURLINI NORFOLK, VA
THANKS TO OUR MEMBERS

A very special THANK YOU is extended to all of our
members who have made contributions to either the Youth
Program or the Scholarship Program through their
membership applications, As yon may have noticed, there is
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a blank near the bottomn of our membership application w)* ™y
gives you the opportunity to contribute. The follow. .
members showed their generosity to the following:

Pecos Aycock Scholarship
Robert Bechill Scholarship
Dan Daugherty Scholarship
Craig Dembinski Scholarship
Alan Dresser Scholarship
Jimmy Entas Scholarship
Ronald Farley Scholarship
Luisa Fermandez Youth

Ann Foy Youth
Michael Greene Youth
Kendra Johnson Youth
William Lair Scholarship & Youth
Arthur Liles Scholarship
Christopher Mather Youth
Artbur Monson Scholarship
Bryan Mordecai Scholarship
Parker Neff Youth

Rob & Joyce Ploeger Youth
Valarie Porter Scholarship
Gary Putney Youth
Lynette Reuss Scholarship
Jeanette Thomas Youth
Patricia Trudell Scholarship

CHESAPEAKE FOOT & ANKLE CENTER

Total Foot and Ankie care for the injured Athlete

Dr. W. Scott Wooddell
Podiatrist - Foot & Ankle Specialist

®  Fellow, American Academy of Podiatric Sports Medicine

¢  Member, American College of Sporis Medicine

®  Professional Member and Consultant, American Running and
Fitness Association

®  Medical Advisory Panel, Tidewater Striders Running Club

®  Medical Director, Breezy Point Triathlon

The Chesapeake Foot & Arkle Center offers
thorough evaluation, treatment and rehabllitative
programs for sports Injuries of the foot and ankle

including:
- Biomechanical and Gait Analysis
- Reconstructive foot and ankle surgery
- Custom in-shoe orthotics
- Rehabilitation
- Sport shoc evaluation and advice

1417 North Battlefield Blvd., Suite 100
Chesapeake, Va. 23320

436-5824

"15% Discoant to Tidewater Strider Members” l
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1995 Grand Prix

New Grand Prix Rules for 1995

tvew Grand Prix Rules will begin in January that will give
more recognition to all runners and hopefully make it more
competitive for the elite runners. First, all Tidewater Strider
members that complete all twelve races will be given a special
award. Second, an OPEN DIVISION and a MASTERS
DIVISION will be implemented. This year all twelve race
scores will be counted toward your final score and a runner
must have completed a2 minimum of SIX Grand Prix races to
qualify for an award. As usual, yon must be a member in good
standing to score points, so please do not let your membership
expire on you.

This year Pete Gibson will serve as a co-chairman for the
Grand Prix. Please read over the rules carefully and if you
have any questions, contact Pete or myself (Mike Hillinch).

Good luck to all participants.

Grand Prix Rules 1995

1. You must be a member, in good standing, of the Tidewater
Striders and maintain that standing throughout the series to
qualify for an award. Points will only be awarded for races
-~"ich you are a Tidewater Strider member.

2. Your age as of July 1, 1995 will determine your age group
placement for the entire series.

3. To qualify for an award, you must have run and completed
a minimum of six races in the Grand Prix Series. It is not
necessary that you score in all races to qualify for an award.
Points earned in all twelve races will count toward your final
score.

4. The scoring of Grand Prix races is 20 points for first place,
15 points for second, 12 points for third, 10 points for fourth,
and 8 points for fifih.

5. The age groups are as follows:

Men: 19 & under, 20-24, 25-29, 3--34, 35-39, 40-44, 45-49,
50-54, 55-59, and 60 & over.

Women: 19 & under, 20-29, 30-34, 35-39, 40-44, 4549, and
50 & over.

6. For the fist time an OPEN DIVISION and a MASTERS
DIVISION will be implemented. The first THREE runners
will be awarded points in the same manner as the age points
are awarded. Runners will be allowed to score in both the
open or masters and the age group. If a runner places in the

category or masters category at the end of the year, that
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runner will not be eligible for an age group award. Runners
are eligible for only one award.

7. Specially designed plates will be awarded to the open
division winners and the top three in each age group, after the
tabulation of the results, at the Awards Banquet. T-shirts
and/or framed certificate recognizing completion of all Grand
Prix events.

8. You must check membership and age group on each entry
form. Please use the same name on your entry forms to
prevent name mix-ups.

* In order for the Shamrock Marathon and Elizabeth River
Run to continue to be Grand Prix events, complete race
results with identification of Tidewater Strider members
must be presented to the Grand Prix co-chairmen in a timely
fashion.

1995 Grad Prix Races

January 14 Shamrock Tune-Up 25K
February 18 Cross County challenge 5K
March 18 Shamrock Marathon

April 8 Churchland Challenge 5K
May 6 Elizabeth River Run

June 17 Norfolk Police Children's 5K
July 8 Women's Distance Festival SK
August 19 All Sport Grand Prix 1 Mile
September 19 Bay Days 10K

October 1 Neptune Festival 8K
November 23 Turkey Trot 10K

December 2 Bayside 5K

Initial {hirepractic rxam and consull at ne charge with (his coupon (825475 valoe)

CHhiropRrAcTic
WORKs!/

Could You Be Performing Better..?

Dean Ribaudo, DC

Find out how to maximize your efforts!

8,8-BACK=

7607-C North Military Highway * Norlolk {NeaR AIRPORT)
FootLeveler - Costom Crafted Orthelics Avallable - Tidewater Strider Members Save 25%
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Teams

1995 Tidewater Strider Team Coordinators

Team Chairperson: Triathlon/Biathlon:

Raymond Ochs 496-9556 Pam Whitley 425-6817
2204 Saint Marshall Dr. 715 Winston Salem Avenue

Virginia Beach, VA 23454-2817 Virginia Beach, VA 23451
Open/Submaster Men: Open/Submaster Women:

Paul Walker 480-6144 Pearl Ibarra 496-0114
240 Winshire Strect 1013 Autmn Woads Lane, Unit 111

Norfolk, VA 23503 Virginia Beach, VA 23454

Masters/Seniors Men: Masters Women:

Rod Whibley 489-8422 Wendy Farnham 583-5129
1658 Longwood Drive 404 E. Lorengo Ave.

Norfolk, VA 23508 Norfolk, VA 23503

Youth: Walking:

Dan Edwards 495-3551 Dennis Hughes 495-9239
1513 Beach View Dr. 1424 Becks Court

Virginia Beach, VA 23464

Virginia Beach, VA 23464

Tidewater Strider Teams Tentative Races for 1995

RACE NAME oM ow SMM  SMW MM MW  MONTH

Hampion Pomoco 13.1M X X X X FEB
Shammock Marathon X X X MAR
Shamrock 8K X X MAR
Cherry Blossom 10M X X X X APR
Chase of Champions 10K (open Team) APR
Elizabeth River Run 10K b4 X X X MAY
NIKE Womens Race X MAY
Annapolis 10M X X X AUG
National Championship 13.1M X X AUG
Senars Bay Days 10K X X {+ COED) X X SEP
Virginia 10M X X X X SEP
Marine Corps Marathon X X X X NOV
NYC Marthon X X NOV
Raleigh Capital Trail X X X X NOV
TRIATHALONS:

Breezy Point X X APR
East Coast X X SEP
Outer Banks X X SEP
Boys Club BIATHALON X X (MIXED) AUG

These are the races in which the Tidewater Striders Teams have competed in provious years. Team Coordinators: however, are

encouraged to seed a variety of competitive opportunities and may subsitute other races as long as the policies and Procedyres
governing teams is followed.
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Phil Pasqualino heads for the finish!

il

Charlotte Schindler, Victoria Murphy

Anni Simmons Paul Moss
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Tidewater Striders December Board Meeting

The meeting, which was held at the Fullet’s home, was called
to order at 2:00 p.m. by President Mike Fuller. All Board
members were present except for Brian Sagedy. Newly
elected Board members Claude Bell and Paul Walker were
also present.

The minutes of the November meeting were approved as
corrected.

Presidents’ Report- Mike Fuller thanked Pete Gibson for
his efforts with the recent election process. Mike reported
that 172 ballots were cast in the election. Mike congratulated
Claude and Paul on their election 1o the Board. Mike also
congratulated re-elected Board members; Betty Belknap, Ed
Brinkley, Ray Ochs and Paul Steele and extended thanks to
outgoing Board members Doug Dugroo and Brian Sagedy for
their past efforts.

Treasurer’s Report- Ed Brinkley distributed the November
report. Ed commented that the account balance of
$66,102.73 is the highest total in Club history, but noted that
December is a month of high cxpenses with an estimated
negative cash outflow of $15,000. The Treasurer’s report was
accepted as submitted. Ray Ochs asked for approval to submit
a bid 1o take over the Neptune Festival Race. No action was
taken.

Executive Director's Report- R.P. Kale reported that all
races are paid up to date except for the All-American Race
and the Humana Bayside race. R.P will look into getting
payments for these races. Afier being told of a change in
costs to hold races in the Norfolk Botanical Gardens, R.P. met
with Garden officials and they agreed to keep the same costs
as this year. R.P. has received deposits for the Maryview race
and the Virginia Beach 10 mile race. We have not yet
received the $1000 check from Pizza Hut for Turkey Trot.
The district office reported that the check has been cut and
they are tracing the check.

R.P. submitied sponsorship proposals to Cullipan Water
Systems, Pepsi{All-Sport/Avalon) Pizza Hut and Classic Hits
106.9. Both Pepsi and Pizza Hut were asked for the same
package we signed with Pepsi last year. Classic Hils 106.9
were asked for sponsership of the Women’s Distance Festival
and Turkey Trot. Only Culligan Water Systems has agreed,
to date, to provide sponsorship for 1995. R.P. is trying to set
up a meeting with Roberta Cake of the Virginian-
Pilot/Ledger Star to discuss sponsorship of our races. A
proposal will also be submitted to Hoffman Beverages for
sponsorship of next year’s Turkey Trot. During the first
couple weeks of 1995 a meectling will also be held with
Virginia Beach Sports concerning Breezy Point sponsorship.

R.P. asked for a ruling on whether he would receive 25% of
RUNDOWN advertisements that he brings in. Ed Brinkley,
with Board assent, stated that he would receive 25% of such
adveriising money solicited.
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Publications- Paul Steele announced that Mark and O
Lakey have agreed to take over the photography for the

RUNDOWN from Ray Almond. Paul reporied that Dean

Ribaudo will take over advertising for the RUNDOWN. Doug

made a motion 1o pay Paul’s America On Line computer

bulletin board service monthly fee of $9.95. This service has

proven helpful for other Striders to send articles and

information to Paul. The motion was passed.

Banquet- Pearl Ibarra reported that the Awards Banquel will
be held on February 4 at the Dam Neck Shifting Sands Club.
The cost will be $10 per person. The January Board
installation dinner will be held on January 11 at a still to be
determined site.

Teams- Afier Ray Ochs stated that the Men’s Open Team is
still looking for a coordinator, Paul Walker agreed to chair
this committee.

Awards- Mike Hillinch has the final Grand Prix results and
will give them to Paul Stecle. Ed Brinkley brought up that
several members had expressed their disappointment that a
Club race and a Grand Prix race did not break down the race
award groups the same as the Grand Prix age groups,
specifically the 50-59 age group. There was iniense
discussion on whether the previous year’s participation inO
age group warranted a age group break, or whether ..
Striders should have as many age group divisions as
reasonably possible on Club races as both a service to the
members and as an example to other race organizations.
Mike Hillinch, race director did not feel that the previous
year's age group numbers justified the break. Mike Fuller
asked Mike Hillinch to review the matter prior to next year’s
event,

Youth- Dan Edwards reported that the youth team did well
at the National AAU meet, finishing 6th out of 29 tcams.
Two Strider youth, Rolf Steier and Chris Mather, werc made
the All-American Team based on their performances.

Scholarship- Mike Hillinch thanked R.P., Paul Walker, Rick
and Sharon Brown, and Betty Belknap, as well as all others
involved for their efforts at Turkey Trot.

Volunteer- Pete Gibson reported that the Volunteer of the
Year committee met and selected the Volunteer of the Year.
The award will be made at the February Awards Banquet,

Community Service- Doug Dugroo reported that the
Striders again have been asked to participate in an Earth Day
Run,

The meeting was adjourned at 4:03 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Doug Dugroo, Secretary

FEBRUARY 1995



THE RUNDOWN

& MAIL

Printing * Copying ¢ Bulk Mailing

4348 Holland Rd. (804) 340-7220
Virginia Beach, VA 23452 Fax: (804) 340-5132

BUSINESS CARDS
LETTERHEAD
ENVELOPES

BUSINESS FORMS
AND 50O MUCH MORE!
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Treasurers Report - December 1994

Expenses Revenue

Nationwide Mutual, insurance for van $565.30 FOP, Police advance deposit $150.00

Subtotal for Van $565.30 CBN, 5K $688.75

Mike Hillinch, miscellaneous expenses, Turkey Trot 317.17 Maryview Medical Center, advance deposit £150.00

YMCA, Va. Beach, use of facility for Turkey Trot $250.00 Subtotal for ERC $988.75

NationsBank, returned checks, Turkey Trot $24.00

RP. Kale, 5 boxes safety pins and bananas, Turkey Trot $101.00 Anonymous contribution for Turkey Trot $100.00

Martin Screen Prints, T-shirts, Turkey Trot $3,997.12 Subtotal for Turkey Trat $100.00

G&W, Turkey ot trophics $725.44

Martin Screen Prints, T-shirts, Turkey Trot $507.87 Union Camps scholarship donation $250.00

Subtotal for Turkey Trot $5,622.60 Betty Belknap, scholarship donation from membership $£57.00

Paul Steele, editors fee for December 1994 $100.00 Subtotal for Scholarship $307.00

F-cleven, drinks for stufiing rundown $22.99

Postmaster , Va. Beach, postage for Rundown $300.00 Mike Robinson, North West River 20K $1,401.00

Chanellos, pizza for stuffing Rundown $£36.00 Subtotal for Club Races $1,401.00

Print and Mhail, November and December Rundown $1,682.54

Subtatal for Newsletier $2,141.53 Dan Edwards, Market Place $101.03

Print and Mail, membership application, waiver form $85.62 Subtotal for Market Place $101.03

Subtotal for Membership $85.62

Print and Mail, 1300 ballots $91.00 Betty Belknap, membership deposits $3,013.00

Subiotal for Election $91.00 Subtotal for Membership $3,013.00

Print and Mail, 1400 volunteer forms, Turkey Trot $60.00

Subtotal for Volunteer $60.00 Youth donaticn from membership $8.00

Print and Mail, 2500 North West River Flyera $125.00 Subtotal for Youth Development 38.00

Print and Mail, 2000 Va. Beach 5K Cross Country Run $90.00

Running Ete. North West River 20K expenses $159.80 NationsBank, interest for December 1994 $24.17

Subtotal for Club Races $374.80 Subitotal for General Ops $24.1 D

R.P. Kale, Executive Directors fee for December 1995 $677.00 %
. R P. Kale, mileage and postage for December 1994 $117.40 Total Revenue $5942.95

Subtotal for Executive direcior $794.40

Balance forward, November 1994 Bank Statement $18,887.76

Belt Atlantic, General Ops, telephone bill $41.94 Total Deposits $5,942.95

Subtotal for General Ops $41.94 Gross before expenses $24,830.71

Women's Open Team Marine corps Marathon $175.00 Less expenses, bank statement $15,716.37

Pearl Jbarra, telephone calls, postage, Women Team 532,89 Ending bank staterent, Ledger balunce, Dec. 31, 1994 $9,114.34

Subtotal for Teams $207.89

David Bowden, youth development $177.00 Restricted General Ops Fund, DePaul Credit Union

Subtotal for Youth Development $177.00 taclude. dividends, $35.08, $207.49, $.77 $24,470.20

Dan Edwards, youth team trip to Indiana $914.85 Restricted Scholarship Funds, DePaul Credit Union

Subtotal for Youth Teams $914.85 include. desp., $260.00, dividend, $15.90, $49.51, $1.71 $7,044.00

Mike Fuller, Presidents Christmas mecting $165.81 Restricted Executive Director Fund, DePaul Credit Union

Subtotal for President $165.81 including dividend of $147.64 $12,935.41

RRCA dues and insurance $4,121.00 Restricted Youth Fund, include. dividend $21.12 $3,094.61

Subtotal for RRCA $4,121.00 Restricted Striders Social Fund, include. dividend $3.34 $458.79

Bell Atlantic, ERC iclephone $27.15

Rick Brown, gasoline for van $20.00 Total Funds in Tressury includ. Restricted Funds $57,11735

Subtotal for ERC $47.15

DePaul Credit Union, scholarship deposit $260.00

Subitotal for Scholarship $260,00 Respectfully submitied,

Total Expenses $15,670.89 H.E. Brinkley
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